CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING NO. 7

March 15, 2007

M I N U T E S

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Praveen Soni, in the Towner Auditorium. All voting members were present except: COE: H. Rahai, B. Ward CHHS: C. Lee; CNSM: S. Crass; STUDENTS: J. Martins, S. Mistry, H. Okahana, P. Talamayan; EX OFFICIO: R. Kochan, G. Riposa. EXCUSED ABSENCES: F. King Alexander, K. Clippinger, V. Jacobo, D. Robinson, L. Sarbo, M. Walter.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Agenda for the March 15, 2007 Academic Senate meeting was M/S/P as amended.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of the Academic Senate meeting of February 22, 2007 were M/S/P as amended: The motion to nominate Shireen Pavri from the College of Education as the At-large Executive Committee 

member was made by Senator Mangir, seconded by Senator Klink, and unanimously passed. 

4.  REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1
Executive Committee 

4.11
Announcements
1. The University Awards Committee chose Margaret Merryfield as the 2006-2007 recipient of the Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award. Dr. Merryfield will be honored at a future Academic Senate meeting to be announced.

2. The Awards Committee chose not to select a recipient for the Outstanding Professor Award this year. It was the Committee’s opinion that the materials and documentation submitted by the applicants were insufficient to form a complete portrait of a professor who satisfies the breadth of the evaluation criteria established for the award.

3. All faculty should have received an email concerning the Faculty Forum on strike concerns held March 16, 2007 from 10:00 a.m. until 12:00 noon in ECS-105. Provost Gould will be there along with Vice Provost David Dowell, Interim Vice President for Academic Personnel, Margaret Merryfield and CSULB California Faculty Association President, Lydia Sondhi. The Forum is meant to serve as a resource for faculty to understand what may and may not happen on campus in the event of a CFA rolling strike action. Notes from the Q&A session will be posted on the Academic Senate website so that information is available to all.

4. A Screening Committee is being formed for an Interim Director of the Center for Community Engagement. The position is for the 2007-08 academic year only. A search for a permanent director will take place during the upcoming Fall/Spring semesters.

5. March 23, 2007 is the deadline to electronically return the Faculty Preference Survey. The survey allows the Academic Senate Nominating Committee to fill vacancies on Academic Senate and campus needs committees. 

6. Additionally, March 23 is the last day to submit letters of confidentiality concerning the administrative reviews of Dr. Cecile Lindsay, Associate Vice President of Graduate and Undergraduate Studies; Dr. Marilyn Crego, Dean of University College and Extension Services; and Dr. Laura Kingsford, Dean Natural Sciences and Mathematics. 

7. Election materials were sent out to each of the Colleges for Academic Senators, Committee and Council openings. Due April 20.

8. The Academic Senate office received three policy concurrences from the President: 

· Revision of Policy Promoting Access and Opportunity and Prohibiting Discrimination, Harassment, and Retaliation

· Revision of Policy on Intellectual Property: Inventions and Discoveries

· Revision of Policy on Faculty Professional Responsibility
9. Sharon Olson informed the Senate about Long Beach Reads One Book. This is an annual occurrence with a number of events taking place on the campus next week and concludes Sunday with a USO Show aboard the Queen Mary. 

4.12
CFA Report – L. Sondhi

CSULB CFA President, Lydia Sondhi updated the faculty concerning the union strike authorization vote taking place in the Plaza Lobby of the Student Union. She also confirmed the likelihood that the results of the Fact Finding Report would be available by the end of the week or the beginning of next week. It is a non-binding report. If there is silence concerning actions to move the CFA contract forward in negotiating with the CSU, the faculty’s final recourse is to take job actions. This is the first time for CFA to strike. CFA President Sondhi assured faculty that striking is a personal choice and whatever choice is made it will be respected by all. She concluded her update by stating that there has been an all time high in faculty turn out for voting. 

4.13 Systemwide Report – D. Hood
Applications are available for the Carnegie Grant for Community Engagement and are due April 30, 2007. Detailed information can be found on the CSU website. A resolution concerning the Professional Science Degree Program was passed by the ASCSU (AS-2785-07/AA) urging all campuses interested in launching PSM programs to plan beyond the original funding support and consider implementing the degree only if there is a demonstrated interest.  

Other notes of interest: The CSU urges California congressional leaders to advocate for substantial changes to the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (No Child Left Behind); there is a resolution to extend the Graduate Differential for current Graduate FTES; and finally there is a California Community College Budget Initiative headed for the ballot in early 2008 that may adversely affect the CSU budget.

4.14 Nominations to non-Academic Administrative Personnel Search Committees

One faculty member to serve on each of the two search committees:

· To serve on the committee for Associate Vice President of Financial Management to replace Joe Latter, Senator Kvapil, on behalf of the Executive Committee, nominated Keith Freesemann and Kelly Janousek. Senator Daughtery-Philligane seconded. Voting took place to elect a committee member and the nominee with the second highest votes would serve as alternate. Keith Freesemann will serve as AVP of Financial Management Search Committee with Kelly Janousek as alternate.

· Chair Soni relinquished the floor to Academic Senate Executive Committee Vice Chair Emma Daughtery-Philligane to conduct the nomination to serve on the committee for Vice President of Administration and Finance to replace William Griffith. Senator Kvapil nominated Praveen Soni and the nomination was seconded by Senator Mangir. The nomination was unanimously passed, and the floor was returned to Chair Soni.

At this time, nominations were accepted from senators representing the College of Engineering to select a representative to fill a vacancy from the college on the Academic Senate Nominating Committee. Senator Torabzadeh from COE nominated Tulin Mangir, it was seconded by Senator Kvapil and unanimously passed. 
4.2 Nominating Committee – K. Freesemann


4.21
Nominations for Systemwide Senator

Nominating Committee Chair Freesemann submitted the name of David Hood. He called for other nomination, hearing none, the nominations were closed. A ballot will be sent out to tenure-tenure track faculty to conclude the election.

Two other items for action at the senate today:

· An appointment to the Learning Assistance Center Advising Committee--the term is for someone with a specialty in science and or mathematics. The Nominating Committee recommended Jesse Dillion, CNSM, Biological Sciences. M/S/P. 

· A Lecturer member vacancy to the General Education Governing Committee to replace Betsy Decyk. NC Chair Freesemann recommended Amy Essington, CLA, History, to serve the remaining 2007 vacancy. Hearing no other nominations from floor it was M/S/P unanimously.
4.3
Councils --None

5.0
REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES--None

6.0
SPECIAL ORDERS--None

6.1

Report of the President (Time Certain 2:15 pm) ---None
7.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

7.1
Feedback on Mission and Vision Draft Statements

The focus of the discussion was to emphasis the need to separate a marketing slogan, which is considered desirable, from a mission statement. In addition, a majority of senators feel the mission statement should be written for the public not educators and therefore omit educational jargon. Vice Provost David Dowell and Chair Soni asked for input to be emailed to them directly.

8.
NEW BUSINESS

8.1 2007-08 Budget Outlook—Vice President of Administration and Finance, Bill Griffith

Vice President Griffith gave a brief overview of the budget outlook based on the Governor’s fiscal projections. Even though the state’s economy has slowed and the housing sector is declining, Sacramento projects an overall state revenue increase of seven percent based on some assumptions such as shifting education costs to transportation and winning a high stakes court case creating a two billion dollar reserve. The Governor has also promised no tax increases. The May revised budget will give us a clearer picture of actual reserves.

It is still the intention of the Governor to full honor the Compact with Higher Education giving the university system a 7.4 percent share of the budget. VP Griffith believes this is a reasonable budget for this economy. There is a projected budget of $300 million system wide and $22 million for this campus. However, campuses must deal with increasing health care costs, new building and energy costs, increased compensation pools and technological costs. There has been an overly optimistic view on revenue and spending, especially if the state ends in a deficit rather than reserve. If this is the case, we may be facing cuts in higher education equaling a $137 million reduction in funding.

VP Griffith remains optimistic saying we are better prepared to handle a downturn now than in a previous cycle during the early 90s because of a well-devised budget recovery plan. However, the continuation of sound financial planning requires that we replace temporary money with supported dollars in order to sustain adequate educational services during these periodic cycles that occur approximately every 10 years. Additionally, this budget recovery plan uses all of our discretionary funds.

This does leave us with some potentially difficult decisions—do we continue to bridge the gap between what we need and what we have with temporary funds or do we make cuts that will build our reserves for the future. He concluded with the confidence that we have a good starting position and a recovery plan that has served us well so far. 

9.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:00 P.M.
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